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President’s Message

       Kudos to the members of the Newsletter Committee for weathering the elements, and showing up each month to do “The Work” despite inclement weather, especially in the winter months.

       Kudos also to members of the Scholarship Committee for providing the items for and assembling the consolation baskets that are raffled at each of our meetings.

       You are invited to volunteer your time and effort on any committee at any time. 
Did You Know?

       According to Policy Matters Ohio (a nonprofit, nonpartisan state policy research institute), too many employees who work for large companies like Amazon, Wal-Mart, the Cleveland Clinic, Target, Home Depot, and Kroger, to name a few, receive such limited pay and hours of work that they need assistance under the Supplemental Nutrition Assistance Program (SNAP), i.e. food stamps, to provide adequate food for their families?  
       At the same time, the big companies receive tax breaks, and incentives and/or subsidies from states and cities. 
       These tax-payer provided public services are utilized at different corporate warehouses around the country, but comparable taxes from the corporations to support the public employees providing the services are not adequate or even equitable. 
       Income equality continues to be a growing problem in America. The recent GOP-sponsored tax cut gave a little money back to most Americans---and this part of the tax cut was only temporary---while giving the greatest cuts to the wealthiest corporations permanently, and the wealthiest Americans who need it least. Economists have described the GOP tax cut as a great shift of wealth from the lower and middle class to the richest.

       Jared Bernstein, a senior fellow at the Center on Budget and Policy Priorities, said when the tax cut was proposed that it “loses probably something in the neighborhood of $5 trillion in revenue over ten years with regressive tax cuts that exacerbate the inequalities that already exist in our economy.”
Contact STRS & SERS!

       Retirees who receive their pensions from STRS and SERS are reminded to contact the Board members, asking for the COLA (Cost Of Living Adjustment) to be discussed and restored.
       Unlike the 13th check, which is a one-time bonus, the COLA is forever compounded over time. The most important issue and our focus is getting the COLA restored.  

STRS Election & Bus Trip Coming
       There is an STRS Board election for active members coming up, and we want to let all Board members know that to get support, they are expected to question research done by staff and speak up on issues to restore, improve, or at least maintain benefits for members.  
       Join us on the 279-R “Field Trip” bus trip to Columbus for the April 19 STRS Board Meeting, to exhibit our determination and attentiveness.  We need to SHOW UP! Contact Hazel Hicks or Tom Luvison at 216-482-2280 to reserve your seat on the bus. Lunch will also be provided.
May Meeting Location Changed
       Meeting space at East Professional Center will not be available to us in May. The May 2018 General Chapter Meeting is going to be moved to Elmwood Park in Independence. Details can be found inside this newsletter on page 3.
Donations to Scholarship Fund 

       We welcome your donations to our Scholarship Fund. The following persons made recent donations: Nicola Ammons and Frances C. Werstak in memory of all listed. Thank you so very much! 

       When you donate, please put the notation “Scholarship Fund” on the memo line of the check or money order that you send along with the completed enclosed form. 

How to Contact Us

       Our direct numbers are: Membership Information 216-482-2281; Pension Line (STRS or SERS) 216-482-2282; other calls 216-482-2280.  
       If no one answers, please leave a message spelling your last name, and phone number.  You will receive a call as soon as possible. We encourage 279-R members to access our retiree link from the CTU website.  The website address is listed under the letterhead of this newsletter.
Happy St. Patrick’s Day! 
Happy Spring!
Teresa M. Green
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Protecting Our Pensions!

WHO: Senator Sherrod Brown
WHEN:  Friday, March 16

at 10:30 a.m.

WHERE:  #310 Laborers Hall

3250 Euclid Avenue

Senator Brown will speak on his work and commitment for Retirement Security.

Free Parking – Light Refreshments

Contact Wynn Antonio: 

216-965-5928 or 216-881-7200
Sponsored by Ohio Alliance for Retired Americans, Cleveland AFL-CIO Retiree Council, 
and Senior Voice!
Legislative Report
Ohio Politics 2018
       As we approach election 2018, Ohio’s workers and middle class are facing two big issues, gerry- mandering and a number of anti-union, anti-worker ballot proposals.
Gerrymandering
       “Gerrymandering is not a Republican or Democrat problem.  It is a fundamental problem of government that must be corrected.”
 – Former Ohio Governor Jim Rhodes

       This quote as printed in the Alliance for Retired American’s (ARA) AWARE (Activists Working to Advance Retiree Education) newsletter points to a serious problem plaguing American and Ohio politics. Gerrymandering is now a hot-button issue for the primary election in May 2018.
       Defined by thefreedictionary.com, gerrymander-ing is the process by which a congressional or other political district is redrawn to provide electoral advantage to one group or another. The GOP-controlled redistricting after the 2010 census, which created politically “safe” gerrymandered districts, has ended compromise in our political system. The current political paralysis in America is due in large part to the gerrymandering of Congressional districts, which has made members of the House of Representatives less afraid of public opinion than of the views of their own party's hard-liners.
       Tim Burga, President of the Ohio AFL-CIO, issued the following statement concerning Resolution 5, introduced by Senator Matt Huffman (R-12). Resolution 5 is a plan to redraw Ohio’s congressional districts after the 2020 census.

       “The plan introduced in the state senate will further extend the dysfunction that has characterized our congressional map for decades.  Ohioans deserve a truly bipartisan process, one that creates fair districts so they can choose their elected officials instead of politicians choosing their voters.”

       For more information on Ohio redistricting, go to 
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Cleveland.com, Dispatch.com, or  Toledoblade.com.
Anti-Worker Ballot Resolution
       Again from AWARE, here is information on the latest anti-worker proposals, only the most recent attacks on Ohio workers:


In December, Representative John Becker (R-65) from Union Township Clermont County put forward six union-busting anti-workplace justice proposals.
       Private-sector right-to-work:  Seeks to cripple the collective bargaining strength of workers by denying the union’s ability to collect “Fair Share” fees.
       Public-sector right-to-work:  Seeks to cripple the collective bargaining strength of workers by denying the union’s ability to collect “Fair Share” fees.
       Eliminate prevailing wage:  Repeals state law that requires construction workers to be paid at least the area prevailing wages and benefits on public works.
       Paycheck Deception:   Prohibits state and local government from withholding union dues.
       Ban project labor agreements:  Eliminates the ability for public entities to enter into collective bargaining agreements for all construction work on the project.
       Union recertification:  Requires annual votes for public sector workers to keep their union and negotiate contracts on the workers’ behalf.
       Becker’s proposals, unlike SB 5, are formed as resolutions to be placed on the ballot in 2020, and cannot be vetoed by the governor. It is clear that the drive to eliminate workers’ voice and actions for decent wages and working conditions, and a fair justice system in the workplace, is not dead but actively alive and well-funded.

       A rally, sponsored by We Are Ohio, was held in Columbus on February 24 against so-called “Right-to-Work.” 

       There are many other issues that retired Americans should also be aware of that will be debated and perhaps legislated in 2018 including Medicare, Medicaid, and Social Security.

Our Goal as Retirees
       AWARE states: “It’s easy for all of us to look and become distracted by the daily soap opera going on in Washington, DC. That reality-TV drama being played out within our national government by those we elected to work for us is so much deflection and delay from the essential work we sent them to do.”

       If we as retirees are to advance retirement security for ourselves and for generations to come, we must be ready to work for the election of working-class-friendly legislators, beginning with Election 2018.  
       The key word is WORK, as in phone banking, labor walking, informing “friends and family members” about candidates and issues, and most certainly getting them to vote, through the example of casting your ballot for our endorsed candidates.

       As retirees, we must keep the American ideal of “life-after-a-life-of-work” alive for our posterity.  Retirees can keep the ideal alive by inviting conversation and being proactive in making true retirement a reality. Retirement security requires that its goals are met: adequate income, affordable health care, decent housing, and community support. We must “fight the good fight.”
Tom Luvison
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Mark Your Calendar:

Different Location for May’s Meeting:
       The 279-R May 10, 2018 General Meeting will be held at a different location: the Kiwanis Pavilion in Elmwood Park, Independence, Ohio. The Kiwanis Pavilion is located off Kathy Lynn Drive in Elmwood Park. 

       If driving, take the Rockside Exit on I-77 (near 480) and go east on Rockside Road about 0.69 miles to Brecksville Road. Go south (right) on Brecksville Road about 1.20 miles to Selig Drive.   

       Go west (right) on Selig Drive to Kathy Lynn Drive. At Kathy Lynn Drive, go north (right) to the Kiwanis Pavilion, which is next to the Liberty Station Playground.  

       You can also enter the address 6363 Selig Drive, Independence, Ohio into your GPS. Once at 6363 Selig Drive, follow the signs to the Liberty Station Playground and the Kiwanis Pavilion.  
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       PLEASE SAVE THESE DIRECTIONS!

       The meeting will start at our usual 11:30 a.m. time. The meeting will be held in a covered pavilion, and a light lunch will be provided as usual. 

STRS Board Meeting BusTrip
       Do you have a comment to share with the STRS Board?  Do you want to show by your presence that you care about your pension?  

       279-R is arranging a bus to the Thursday, April 19, 2018, STRS Board meeting in Columbus. The bus will depart at 6 a.m. from the Jack Thistledown Racino, 21501 Emery Road, North Randall, OH 44128. We will return to the Jack Thistledown Racino at about 6 p.m.  

       If you can attend, sign up at the March 8 General Meeting, or contact Hazel Hicks, 279-R Community Engagement Chair, or Tom Luvison, Legislative Chair, at 216-482-2280.  

       If calling, please slowly leave your name and contact telephone number. Repeat your telephone number. Someone will get back to you when we are in the office. (Remember, we are retirees too, and we are not in the office every day!)

       If you can’t attend, stay informed about what’s happening, and tell the Board your thoughts by emailing the STRS Board members, U.S. mailing the Board members, or calling STRS. 
       Here is the STRS Board contact information:

Email:

Mark Hill (Chair)

hillma@strsoh.org  

Carol Correthers 
        
correthc@strsoh.org
Paola DeMaria 
      
demariap@strsoh.org Taiyia Hayden 

haydent@strsoh.org 
Yoel Mayerfeld 
      
 mayerfey@strsoh.org
Tim Myers    


myerst@strsoh.org
Dale Price 


priced@strsoh.org
Wade Steen  


steenw@strsoh.org
Robert Stein

  
steinr@strsoh.org  Rita Walters 


waltersr@strsoh.org
U.S. Mail Address:

STRS OH, 275 East Broad Street, Columbus, OH 43215  ATTN: Board Members   
Telephone:  1-888-227-7877
       Dan MacDonald
Page 3
Important Tax Tip for Retirees
       The CTU tax preparers, Natalie Vloedman and Charles Dockery, warned 279-R members that based on the new federal withholding tax tables, adjusted after the recent tax cut was passed, your taxes for 2018 may be under-withheld by STRS/SERS. 

       Translation: While you may be getting a larger amount from STRS or SERS each month, they may not be taking out enough in federal taxes, and you could end up owing a significantly larger amount next spring when your 2018 taxes are due.

       As they explained, for most of us, the withholding should not be much different than last year. Though the standard deduction goes up to $12,000, we lose the personal exemption of $4,050. The old standard deduction of $6,350, plus $4,050, equals $10,400.

       So the difference in deductions is only $1,600, yet STRS is withholding more than $100 less than in January. This means your withholding will be at least $1,200 less than it was in 2017.
       They recommend members go to their retirement system website, strsoh.org or ohsers.org, and check what your filing status is and the amount being withheld. Compare your January deposit with the February deposit to see how much less is being withheld. Unless you want to owe significantly more than usual in 2019, have STRS take an additional $100 per month, and SERS take out an amount to bring it close to what your January federal withholding amount was.
       If you have questions about your tax situation and the new withholding amount, check with your tax preparer now, so you don’t have a costly surprise next spring.  

Donations Needed for June Raffle 
       The 279-R Scholarship Committee is requesting new, unused items for its annual Basket Raffle at the 279-R Luncheon on June 14, 2018. The Committee will be accepting donations at the general meetings in March, April, and May. Bring your donations to the Scholarship Table at the back of the room.

       Thank you for your generosity!  
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Scholarship

The winners of the February 50/50 

Scholarship Raffle were

Julia Douglas and Diana Snyder.

The winners of the Consolation Baskets were

Linda Brewer, Darlene Mayo, 

Anne Stovall-Leonard, and Ed Wells.
Thank you for your generous support 

of our scholarship program.

                       Z. Harold Davis, Jr.
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An Irish Blessing

May you live as long as you want, 

and never want as long as you live.

STRS Report
       Robert Walters and Dan MacDonald attended the February 15 STRS Board meeting.  We were joined by OFT’s Legislative Director Darold Johnson, along with two active teachers from Oregon City Schools, near Toledo.  
       There was an upbeat atmosphere with STRS staff and the Board from the first presentation, the Investment Department.  Even though the market had been erratic the last week and a half, the Investment Department seemed happy with a return to normal.   There had been 15 consecutive months of increased market value with little volatility, so the return of the market being up and down was reported as a relief.
The Investment Department expects a strong finish to FY (fiscal year) 2018 with a normal business cycle. 
       Total fund return for December was +1.1%. FY 2018 return for the first six months was +7.5%. Calendar year 2017 return was +15.9%, with the fund outperforming total fund benchmarks by +15.35%:  +55 basis points higher than benchmark and +41 basis points net of all investment costs. 
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       For January, the total fund preliminary return was +2.7% and fiscal 2018 return rose to 10.4%. In January, the overall fund approached $80 billion before a half billion was pulled to pay benefits. The market downturn reduced the fund a little over $2 billion, but discussion focused on the market’s recovery and returning to normalcy.  
       Callan Associates emphasized that the Market over the past year was “unusual” and that last week was the market being “usual;” it is usual to have volatility in the market. Callan thinks and presented charts to show that STRS Ohio is doing well when compared to peers. 

       Public Participation included a retiree who spoke concerning security; a 20-year active from Oregon City Schools who spoke on the wholesale elimination of the COLA: and Dan MacDonald.

       “I’m here representing NEO AFT retirees from Local 279-R. The ‘Dashboard’ certainly had a thrill ride last week. Current retirees are looking to STRS and its Board for future considerations. If last month’s planning session is a picture of our future, we will never see a COLA again in our lifetimes. Fund the plan to 120%? The best of the best practices pension plans reviewed last month was funded to 99%, Wisconsin by your report. 

       “Since December’s Board meeting, I’ve been contacted by a retiree about her generic epi pen which cost her $10 in 2016 but now costs her $250. It is covered like a brand name and therefore subject to the $250 deductible even though it is an ‘authorized generic,’ a term I had never heard before.  
       “My point? We need our COLA returned. Although the Tax Cuts and Job Act brought over $200 in my February deposit, it is not permanent and the increase really had nothing to do with STRS Ohio.
       “OFT retirees, and hopefully OEA retirees too, would like the following information: when the market went south last week, how did our STRS hedge funds do versus the rest of our STRS equity funds? Has this been calculated?

       “The last bit of information being sought today: are the STRS Ohio health care and prescription drug plans for STRS Ohio staff, the same as the retirees’ plans? To be clear, I am not talking the Medicare plans. Are the deductibles and copays and limits and formularies the same? Do STRS Ohio employees pay any of the cost of the premiums? 
      Page 4
       “How much are these plans costing the actives/retirees, and how were their premiums’ reviews? With STRS employees’ pay raises of at least 3% budgeted last year, while actives get ratcheted into less in pension, and retirees did not get COLAs, I hope these topics come to discussions of Board members during this year’s Board meetings on Budget so we know where each Board member is in her/his thinking and where STRS Ohio is in its thinking toward STRS OH’s budget and its impact on actives and retirees. Thank you.”  
       (After lunch, Mr. Nehf approached me to clarify with me those STRS OH employees pay raises are “merit based.”  Not everyone receives 3%; some get much less than 3% and some receive way more than 3% I responded that I hoped the least paid got the most and the richest got the least.)
       The Finance Department reported on the “January 1, 2018 Actuarial Valuation of Retiree Health Care Benefits.”  MORE GOOD NEWS: Segal Consulting, STRS Ohio’s out-sourced actuarial firm, ran numbers on the health care fund. The health care fund has a funded ratio of 153%, up from 80% January 1, 2017.  A number of factors aligned--- investment over-performance, good claims experience, government subsidies increased asset base, ACA Health Insurer Fee suspended for one year, prior plan changes (Medicare part B reimbursements not being paid to members; increased out-of-pocket limits), enrollment movement from non-Medicare to Medicare--- together all these “amplified” to a full- funded health care fund covering all current STRS beneficiaries, actives and retirees.
       A warning was expressed that continued solvency does depend on investment returns, health care utilization, reimbursements, etc., but for now, the fund is in great shape. The staff was asked by the Board to look over the report and come back with options.  

       Executive Director’s Reports for January and February were given. Of interest, the impact of the 2018 Tax Cuts and Job Act on the federal tax withholdings for benefit recipients was significant, with a monthly decrease of approximately $12 million, or 16% of the $75 million that was withheld the prior month. Of the 160,000 recipients, about 88% had less tax withheld and about 12% saw no change.  About 30 individuals experienced a tax withholding increase.  

       Finally, a Report from Communication Services Department.  Superstein Associates, a Columbus based firm, reported out its 15th year of annual phone surveys of actives and retirees. Takeaways from the survey: most members have an overall positive impression of STRS; however, compared to last year, fewer actives have positive overall impression of the system.  
       Trust and confidence in STRS remained steady for retirees and decreased for actives. Compared to last year, fewer actives believe the pension system is financially sound, while retirees’ perception remains unchanged. Both actives and retirees consider their pension an excellent or good value. 
       Down from last year, seven out of ten retirees and three out of five actives have positive impressions of the Retirement Board, and fewer members believe it is headed in the right direction. 
(continued on next page)
(continued from previous page)
       Most members are satisfied with communications, and STRS continues to be the primary source of information about the system. Most members feel STRS keeps them well-informed about pension and retirement-related issues. 75% of actives are setting aside additional savings for retirement. More than nine out of ten retiree households have at least one source of income in addition to STRS, and on average, STRS provides 58% of a retirees’ income.  
       By the way, one out of 20 retirees identifies themselves as “struggling to make ends meet.” 

Dan MacDonald

STRS Investment Department Meeting   

       February 2018 Meeting highlights included a Summary of Investment Activity, the December 2017 - January 2018 Returns and Activity, and Planning for the Annual Investment Seminar in March 2018.        STRS Ohio Investment staff provided an update on total fund performance. (Please see previous article for reported returns, which were all positive.)
       For the mid-year STRS Ohio Economic Update, the Investment Department anticipates---and we are seeing---stronger growth in FY18 original forecast (synchronized global expansion).
       Both U.S. and Foreign Economies are growing above Long-Term Trend in FY18, which is forecasted to continue throughout FY19. Note: much of this growth occurred prior to the announcement of the Tax Plan. 

       Additionally, there are signs of a moderate increase in inflation. The Federal Reserve is expected to continue to raise short-term interest rates. Recession risk is low. Not surprisingly, however, political uncertainty is the primary financial risk globally.
Rob Walters
Membership Report

       Our annual membership numbers increased to over 950 in February. Thank you to members who encouraged their friends to join 279-R, and those who came to the office to make phone calls for membership. Remember, if you bring in someone who has not been a member in the past three years, you will get a $5 “reward.”

       Please remember to bring your 2017-2018 279-R membership card to the monthly meetings. We have two sign-in lists, one for those who have their membership cards, and one for those who forgot their card. 

       Also, please notify us if your address or phone number has changed. If you have any questions about membership, you can reach us at the 279-R membership number: 216-482-2281.  

Linda Opaluch
It’s Tax Time: Beware of Tax Scams!

       With tax season underway, the IRS reminds seniors to remain alert to aggressive and threatening phone calls by criminals impersonating IRS agents. The callers claim to be IRS employees, but are not.
       These con artists can sound convincing when they call, using fake names and IRS identification numbers. They may know a lot about their targets, and they usually alter the caller ID to make it look like the IRS is calling.
       The victims are told they owe money to the IRS and must pay it promptly through a preloaded debit card, credit card, or wire transfer. If the victim refuses to cooperate, they are often threatened with arrest. 
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       In many cases, the caller becomes hostile and insulting. Alternately, victims may be told they have a refund due, to try to trick them into sharing private information. If the phone isn’t answered, the phone scammers often leave an “urgent” call-back request.

       “The IRS warns seniors about these aggressive phone calls…the IRS doesn't do business like that,” said IRS Commissioner John Koskinen. “We urge seniors to safeguard their personal information at all times. Don't let scam calls lead you to provide personal or credit card information…just hang up and avoid becoming a victim to these criminals‎.”
       In recent years, thousands of people have lost millions of dollars and their personal information to tax scams and fake IRS communication.

       Here are four things scammers often do, but the IRS will not do. Any one of these things is a telltale sign of a scam. The IRS and its authorized private collection agencies will never:
       Call to demand immediate payment using a specific payment method such as a prepaid debit card, gift card, or wire transfer. The IRS does not use these methods for tax payments. Generally, the IRS will first mail a bill to any taxpayer who owes taxes. All tax payments should only be made payable to the U.S. Treasury, and checks should never be made payable to third parties.
       Threaten to immediately bring in local police or other law-enforcement groups to have the taxpayer arrested for not paying.
       Demand that taxes be paid without giving the taxpayer the opportunity to question or appeal the amount owed.
       Ask for credit or debit card numbers over the phone.

       Remember, too, the IRS does not use email, text messages, or social media to discuss personal tax issues involving bills or refunds. The IRS will continue to keep taxpayers informed about scams and provide tips to protect them. The IRS encourages taxpayers to visit IRS.gov for information, including the “Tax Scams and Consumer Alerts” page.
[Source: www.irs.gov]
Sunshine
Linda Opaluch’s father, Josef Opaluch, passed in February. Send condolences to Linda at 10699 Richard Drive, Parma, OH 44130.

Betty Goode passed in November. Send condolences to her daughter, Wynola Bonner, at 20706 Hillgrove Avenue, Maple Heights, OH 44137.
Judy Tuwalski is at home recuperating after a hospital stay. Send get-well wishes to her at 8451 Webster Road, Strongsville, OH 44136.

Bernice Jefferis is recuperating from back surgery. Send get-well wishes to her at 3331 Bradford Road, Cleveland Heights, OH 44118.

Theresa Ormandy 216-741-6764

Please call the Sunshine Committee when there is an illness or death in our 279-R family.  However, please DO NOT CALL the committee with other questions, issues or information.   

“If we had no winter, the spring would not be so pleasant: if we did not sometimes taste of adversity, prosperity would not be so welcome.”

--Anne Bradstreet

279-R website:


http://oh.aft.org/ctur/








_1122468379.bin

